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The Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC) is an advisory body to the 

Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee (MWAQC).

DRAFT Meeting Minutes 

Monday, May 14, 2007

Room 3

5:00 P.M.-7:00 P.M.


Members Present:
Jill Engel-Cox, Joint Center for Earth Systems Technology

Rodney Livingston, District Interracial Coalition for Environmental Equity

Julie Crenshaw Van Fleet, Episcopal Stewardship of Creation

George Gurley, Urban Protectors

Larry Zargoza, Northern Virginia

Bill Butler, Mirant

Deron Lovaas, Maryland Urban

Jessica Butts, District of Columbia


Lee Schoenecker, American Planning Association

COG Staff 

Jeff King, COG DEP

1. Call to Order, Adoption of Agenda

Chair Jill Engel-Cox called the meeting to order at 5:10 pm and the Agenda was adopted.

2. Approval of Minutes (April)

The April minutes were approved.

3. Staff report on MWAQC, TAC, CCSC, and 8-Hour Ozone SIP

MWAQC did not meet in March.

Jeff reviewed the TAC 1-page summary.  

· Comments on the 8-hour ozone SIP were received.  The comment response document was a major action item at the TAC meeting (see handout, Appendix J).

· The particulate matter (PM) SIP work is underway.  There will be a meeting in June to nail down the significance determinations for precursors.

· The 2005 emissions inventory is being submitted quickly so that work on the 2008 PM inventory can begin.

· The proposed revisions for Transportation Conformity for PM2.5 are not expected to affect the PM SIP process for the DC region.

· The Clean Air Partners website will contain daily air quality forecasts for the summer and has bee significantly upgraded:  http://www.cleanairpartners.net/ 

· The first Climate Change Steering Committee meeting will be held on May 23.  Only elected officials are on the committee so far.  Representation from AQPAC is being considered.  COG staff is already applying for grants from the private sector to help support committee activities.

AQPAC discussed COG’s responses to the 8-hour ozone SIP comments.  The actual letters will not be included in the SIP; only the summary of comment responses (i.e. Appendix J).  At the TAC meeting, Julie remarked that some of the responses to comments were weak.  AQPAC will recommend that the original comments received in writing be included in the SIP.  Larry suggested that all comments at least be included in an electronic docket.

The SIP comments will go to MWAQC for approval, and then from the states to the EPA for approval of the SIP.  (It does not go from MWAQC to the EPA.)

Julie mentioned there were very few comments this time around.  The comment period was not well publicized.  AQPAC should consider a better strategy for helping with outreach next time.  This may include translating SIP content for the public – maybe people do not understand the material because it is too technical.

4. Planning for Public Meeting in the Fall (PM2.5)

A public meeting is being considered for the fall to obtain early input into the PM2.5 SIP, similar to the meeting organized last year on ozone.  An earlier date for the meeting  (mid-September) would be better than a later date.  It was suggested focusing the outreach/education effort on fine particles.  Larry suggested focusing the effort on health effects.  This tactic could encourage industry to become engaged, which could then help foster public debate and discussion.

Last Fall’s public meeting about the ozone SIP was considered a success, with good attendance and dialogue.  The committee discussed how to make the meeting this Fall a success too.  A similar format as last year was recommended, as well as advertising using an informative flyer.  It could be designed in context with other events happening this year, such as COG’s 50th anniversary.  PM is the worst pollutant and is related to the upcoming SIP, but the conversation could also include recent climate change initiatives.  The goal should not only be to educate the public, but also to hear from them as well.  In addition to the dialogue, an evaluation sheet should be handed out to get input on the meeting.

It was suggested that the meeting be conducted in a format where people could be broken up into groups; it should take place on a weeknight, but not too late.

5. Update on NE PEPCO Plant

George Gurley met with Mayor Fenty about health problems in Northeast DC related to the PEPCO power plant.  George reviewed the history of power plant violations and community action.  In short, a consent decree was signed in 2000.  PEPCO became unregulated, so now the District does not have enforcement powers.  Fenty suggested that George contact the Office of the People’s Council for the District.  The People’s Council said they normally would be able to provide legal services to the River Terrace community, but are currently busy working on manhole covers in Georgetown.  

George also met with Ms. Cheh from Ward 3.  She said she is concerned and will look at the issue, but also mentioned that health and environmental impacts are outside of her jurisdiction.  There will be a meeting to discuss the Benning plant at 10 am on May 17 on the 5th floor of the District building.  Cheh may conduct a hearing on July 12, but details have not been finalized.

AQPAC noted that the River Terrace community may be interested in PM SIP issues.  Issues are also similar to those surrounding the Mirant power plant, but the plants are operated by different owners and under different rules (VA vs. DC).  It would be interesting to learn if DC followed the proper code of conduct when having the consent decree signed.

6. New Business

Rodney shared a Washington Post article about the Capitol power plant.

Lee mentioned there is a COG event on May 30.

7. Next Meeting – June 18

Canceled; next meeting – July 16.

